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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
Thursday, April 27, 2017, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 

Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:00 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office. 

PUBLIC HEARING
	Applicant:	
	EZQ Food, Inc./Roadworthy/Petruzziello Properties, LLC

	Project Address:
	125 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-01-17-2189 

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Giorgio Petruzziello, owner of the building
· Geoffrey Janowski, owner of restaurant


 
Vice Chair John Bethoney recused himself from this Public Hearing, and was not present in the building for any discussion, consideration, or vote.
Mr. Steeves moved to re-open the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Aldous, voted unanimously 4-0.[footnoteRef:1] Mr. Steeves moved to waive the reading of the public notice, seconded by Mr. Aldous, voted unanimously, 4-01. Abutters within 300 feet of the property in question were notified of the Public Hearing. The Public Hearing was advertised in The Dedham Times twice. Because this is a Public Hearing, the Board will open the discussion to the public.  [1:  As noted, Vice Chair John Bethoney recused himself from this Public Hearing, and was not present in the building for any discussion, consideration, or vote.] 


The Applicant is seeking a Special Permit for a restaurant in a major nonresidential project (MNRP), which was approved by the Planning Board in 2011. He wants to occupy 1,600 square feet in the same location as the previous tenant, Heirloom Kitchens, which was a take-out food restaurant providing a variety of pre-made foods. Under the Town of Dedham Zoning Bylaw, it was considered retail use even though it was a take-out facility; this is allowed without a Special Permit. Roadworthy wants to occupy the same space. He has a catering service, and proposes a restaurant with 18 seats. There are on-site provisions for seating, food, and beverage, for which a common victualler license is needed. Under the Zoning Bylaw, any use requiring a common victualler license also requires a Special Permit from the Planning Board. 

Mr. Janowski said it resembles a food truck festival. Breakfast, lunch, and dinner will be served six days a week. The atmosphere will be fun and family friendly. The hours of operation will be from 7 a.m. to 8 p.m., Tuesday thru Sunday, closed on Mondays. He hopes the demand will allow him to increase to seven days a week. There will be two shifts with two employees per shift. He bought his equipment from the previous tenant.

Since the Planning Board issued the original Special Permit for the MNRP, it maintains jurisdiction. Once the Planning Board has jurisdiction to issue Special Permits for MNRP, it also issues all other Special Permits relating to the project. There is no proposed modification to the site or the parking plan. The number of seats (18) was purposefully chosen, and they will continue to satisfy the full parking requirement under the ZBL. They require 62 parking spaces, and will provide 64 parking spaces (42 for the apartments, 8 for the office space, and 12 for a restaurant with a seating capacity of 18). Mr. Zahka explained the calculation of one space per 250 square feet, plus two parking spaces for every five seats. 

Mr. Janowski said it is a restaurant and there will be no food trucks on site. He will make arrangements for deliveries to be made early in the day and to not block the driveways. Trucks will pull up to the curb and wheel the deliveries onto the site. There is parking along the curb of Eastbrook Road, and cars can get around delivery trucks. There will be one tractor trailer a day, and deliveries will come in and out in ten minutes. 

Mr. Zahka said that customer parking is not designated per se. There is a parking lot at the lower level and a walk-up onto the Eastbrook Road side, as well as parking spaces on the Washington Street side. Most customers will look on Washington Street, and then go down to the Eastbrook Road side. The previous establishment did not have on-site eating and only needed six parking spaces. People parked there, even though it was only take-out. Mr. O’Brien’s only concern was deliveries because there were problems with another type of vendor. He said this is not the owner’s fault; deliveries just show up and park wherever it is easiest. Mr. Janowski assured him that if there is any issue he will correct it. 

Mr. Podolski asked if there was an intent to designate parking spaces strictly for the restaurant and/or, more importantly, the tenants. Mr. Zahka said that residential tenants typically park under the building; customers usually do not use that. Employees have to park around or under the building, not on Washington Street. Enough residents are not home during working hours, leaving parking availability under the building. Mr. Steeves asked about handicapped parking; there is one space out front. Mr. Zahka said the build-out is basically done since it could be used as a take-out only establishment. Once the Planning Board approves the Special Permit, they can add tables and chairs. Mr. Podolski said a Certificate of Action would be necessary that discusses parking designation and deliveries from large trucks so that there is a plan in place. He sensed that the Board is probably willing to grant the Special Permit. Mr. Zahka would like this done by the next meeting if possible so he can get a common victualler license. There were no comments from the audience.

Mr. Steeves moved to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0. Mr. Steeves moved to approve the Special Permit for a MNRP to operate a restaurant at 125 Washington Street, subject to submission, review, and approval of the Certificate of Action prepared by Mr. Zahka. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote to approve was unanimous at 4-0. 


Prior to the beginning of the meeting, Mr. Podolski made the statement that Vice Chair John Bethoney is recusing himself from this Public Hearing. He explained that the agency at which Mr. Bethoney works has had a professional relationship with David Raftery in the past.  Mr. Bethoney was not in the building and did not participate in any part of this meeting, consideration of the proposal or vote. 


	Applicant:	
	Moylough (David Raftery)

	Project Address:
	333 East Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-05-13-1675 

	Zoning District:
	Central Business  

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA 02026
Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA



At the meeting on April 13, 2017, the Board approved moved to deem the change to the striping of the handicapped parking space and the installation of the bike rack as insubstantial changes not requiring abutter notification or peer review. The Applicant is here for the vote. There were two outstanding issues on April 13, 2017. The issue with the volume of the alarm/warning signal for pedestrians when vehicles come and go has been resolved and the level is now acceptable. An as-built was submitted, and Mr. McCarthy and Building Commissioner Kenneth Cimeno performed some inspections. They found a few items that were corrected prior to the last meeting. The Board had also requested screening on the roof. Mr. Zahka believed that the message to the Applicant regarding this only occurred after the last meeting, so it has only been two weeks. The Applicant was away on vacation last week, so this has been delayed. Mr. McKay was hired to design the screen, and it is in process. 

Mr. Steeves moved to approve the restriping of the handicapped parking space and the loss of one parking space due to the location of the gas meters, as well as the installation of a bike rack as an insubstantial modification. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote to approve was unanimous at 4-0. 


Prior to the beginning of the Public Hearing, Mr. Podolski made the statement that Vice Chair John Bethoney is recusing himself from this Public Hearing. He explained that the agency at which Mr. Bethoney works has had a professional relationship with Giorgio Petruzziello in the past.  Mr. Bethoney was not in the building and did not participate in any part of this meeting, consideration of the proposal or vote. 

PUBLIC HEARING
	Applicant:	
	Supreme Development, Inc.

	Project Address:
	360 Washington Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-08-16-2117 – SCOPING SESSION

	Zoning District:
	Central Business

	Representative(s):
	· Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
· Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA
· Giorgio Petruzziello, Supreme Development, Inc.
· David Johnson, P.E., Norwood Engineering Co., Inc., 1410 Route One, Norwood, MA
· Kenneth Cram, P.E., Bayside Engineering, 600 Unicorn Park Drive, Woburn, Massachusetts 01801



This Public Hearing is continued from March 9, 2017. Mr. O’Brien moved to re-open the Public Hearing, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 4-0.[footnoteRef:2] Mr. Zahka stated that the proposal is for a MNRP, a mixed use development, and the determination of the height of the building. Three Special Permits from the Planning Board are required.  [2:  As noted, Vice Chair John Bethoney recused himself from this Public Hearing, and was not present in the building for any discussion, consideration, or vote.
] 


1. The size of the project (over 25,000 square feet) qualifies as a MNRP under the Dedham Zoning Bylaw; all MNRPs require Special Permits from the Planning Board. 
2. The proposal is for a mixed use development as defined in the Zoning Bylaw; all mixed use developments require a Special Permit by the Planning Board, and is subjected to site plan review.
3. All buildings on Washington Street and High Street in the Dedham Square area have a determination for measuring the height of the building from Washington Street. 

The property has 12,208 square feet of land with 121 feet of frontage on Washington Street. A right of way goes through the property for the benefit of at least one property owner to the rear as its access to their dumpster area. The property is in the Central Business zoning district. The site formerly housed a two-story office building of the Norfolk County District Attorney. The building contained 23,000 square feet of floor area, but was served by eight (8) parking spaces on site; under current Zoning Bylaw calculations, the building would require 80 parking spaces. The building has been razed to use the site as a construction area for the building next door. Under the ZBL, the Applicant has the right to reconstruct the building on the same footprint.  However, it is not the Applicant’s intent to do that; the Board may hear comparisons as this is reviewed as to what the existing conditions were vs. what is being proposed. The original application requesting Special Permits was filed on December 23, 2016. Review showed that all requirements for submission were met. It was advertised in The Dedham Times and notices to abutters were sent.

The proposal is for a 22,000-23,000 net square foot, four-story mixed use building. The ZBL for MNRP requires them to look at gross floor area. The first floor has 2,100 net square feet of commercial space at the Washington Street level. The upper floors will each contain seven one-bedroom and two two-bedroom apartments (a total of 27 apartments). At the original scoping session, the proposal was for 33 one-bedroom apartments, but after discussion with the Board, some have been converted to two-bedroom apartments, reducing the total number of units to 27. There will be 30 on-site parking spaces on two levels. The lower level garage will use the right of way to enter the back/side of the property. This is under the entire building and would have 18 parking spaces. There would be another parking garage with 12 parking spaces on the Washington Street level adjacent to the commercial space. There will be handicapped parking spaces including a handicapped van-accessible spot.

McMahon Associates is performing peer review. Initial comments identified 25 issues, a number of which were administrative only. The Applicant met with Fire Chief Spillane regarding emergency access and what would happen to the existing fire hydrant; this was relocated per the Chief’s request. Comments from the Police Department were addressed. There were many comments from the Engineering Department, and these were addressed in a formal reply. The stormwater was submitted to Conservation; they have essentially approved the project, but will not issue a Letter of Conditions until the Planning Board approves it.

Mr. McKay reviewed the architectural details. The floor plan is almost the same; only the exterior has been redesigned. Parking will be underneath the entire footprint of the building, which will overhang the area. Front balconies have been removed, although the 4½ foot indentation will remain and corners were redesigned. The roof will be flat with screening of mechanical equipment in the middle and screening of the parapets on the rear side. DRAB asked for changes, but they did not look right to Mr. McKay, so he redesigned it to a cleaner, neoclassic type of architecture. He described construction materials, i.e., AZEK panels, curtain walls, and precast bands. The storefront will overhang. There will be low wattage decorative lighting on the wall between columns. The height along Washington Street is 40 feet and meets the Zoning Bylaw. The site drops off so the back is 48 feet; this does not meet the bylaw and requires a waiver. Michelle Kayserman, 3 Allen Lane, asked if the rendering was accurate in terms of height. She liked the idea of the building being lowered, saying it towers over 350 Washington Street. Mr. McKay said the towers are decorative and 4.5 feet higher than the roof. There is no habitable space there. He did say that the rendering distorts it a little.

The most significant part of the site plan is stormwater, which connects with 350 Washington Street. The site has two access points. The rest of the site is taken up by the building. The stormwater system was described in detail. The Conservation consultant has approved the design and all the calculations submitted. They are waiting for Conservation Commission to take action on this.  They received comments from Jason Mammone, P.E., Director of Engineering, who listed the “standard conditions” of approval; these really have nothing to do with the specific plan. Mr. Mammone approved of the drainage. The hydrant has been relocated to in front of 350 Washington Street. Parking space size and nontechnical items were also reviewed. Revised plans were submitted to Mr. Findlen last week.

L & M High Street, LLC, has the rights to the right of way. This building includes Pancho’s Taqueria, Kouzina Estiatorio, and Dedham Square Coffeehouse.  Other businesses also use the right of way for dumpsters and compactors. It will be widened by five feet to help access the parking garage, and to assist larger trucks picking up trash. The Applicant has an overall agreement that he will maintain it, but it is at the back of the High Street property. There is a recorded easement in which there will be a shared dumpster; this will coordinate the look back there and eliminate the number of large vehicles using the right of way. The agreement will pick up some of the stormwater and tie it into the Applicant’s stormwater system. This will be via an agreement and a recorded easement with the L & M High Street, LLC; the dumpster sharing will be much broader than that. Mr. Zahka showed where the right of way ends. There is a triangular piece with an easement. The owner of 541 High Street has the right of way through the Applicant’s property, and now the Applicant has an agreement with him to have an easement on his property, both for stormwater and for the dumpster location. Mr. Zahka is not aware of others on High Street that have a continuation of the easement. He believed it has been continuously used as a right of way for a number of years. 

Mr. Podolski asked what the slope of the right of way was; the grade is about 10%. Mr. Findlen will look at this; Mr. Podolski did not want it so steep that a car traveling on ice or snow has a problem. Mr. Aldous asked why there are two different levels on the upper garage. Mr. McKay said the upper garage is at one elevation and the commercial garage is at another elevation. The commercial portion is lower. The garage areas are all one level. There are twelve spaces there. Space 13 is on the outside of the building in back. 

Traffic analysis was explained by Mr. Cram. The area of study was the same as that of 350 Washington Street:  Washington/ Harris, Washington/High, High/Eastern, High/East, and High/Harvard. The same volumes were used but were bumped up one year for growth. Standard procedures were followed. This is a replacement project with a small amount of commercial space and 27 one and two bedroom apartment units. The building did not generate any traffic when the original counts were done because it was vacant. In its heyday, it would have generated 254 daily trips; they are proposing 378 daily trips. Previously, people drove to the office, but now they will be leaving in the morning and returning in the evening. He estimated 19 trips in the morning compared to the original office’s 36. It will be higher in the evening with 41 trips vs. the previous 34. Analysis in the traffic study was of the full 19 and the full 41 trips. The impact is small.  McMahon reviewed the traffic study and commented on the intersection of High Street and Court Street. Mr. Cram observed a lot of cut-thru traffic at the intersection, particularly on Court Street and Ames Street, with cars trying to avoid Dedham Square and Providence Highway. One of the volumes inadvertently grew too much in the evening peak hour, so the recently submitted supplemental analysis reassessed this. There was no change in the overall level of service, and there is only a small impact.

Mr. Cram submitted his response letter to McMahon; some items were for clarification and minor nomenclature items. They were unable to get the AutoTURN for space 13 because his AutoCAD person was out until today. Mr. Cram presented material analyzing a 19 foot car coming in and a car coming out; this was the largest car when the turning templates were done. A 19 foot long vehicle can come in and back out, but with a little difficulty. The space is accessible, and will be used for an employee or a small service vehicle. 

There is a significant amount of cut-thru traffic. Mr. Cram has been in continuous contact with MassDOT about the time of the lights as you enter from the site to the Marine Rotary. They determined that people on Providence Highway need a much longer period of time to get through the light than someone going through Dedham Square. The “Do Not Block the Intersection” sign at the intersection of Washington Street and Harris Street also has an impact on this. For a significant portion of the day, a car on the 350-360 Washington Street side of the “Do Not Block,” box probably will not make it through the light due to the short cycle. Dialogue continues with MassDOT in hopes of convincing them that Washington Street should have a little more time with a green light to get through. Hopefully this will clear out some of the traffic from Washington Street and into Dedham Square. 

The other problem intersection is the High Street/Ames Street/Court Street intersection. Parking along High Street was changed to the Registry of Deeds side. A portion of vehicles on High Street turn right onto Ames Street. This eliminated any possibility of cars going into a right lane to turn. The parking spaces in front of the Registry of Deeds were posted as no parking during the peak hour up to 9 a.m. This is part of the problem. If cars are blocked from going down High Street through that intersection because they have a red light, most people get in that line even though the traffic is already backed up, significantly blocking the major intersection at High Street and Washington Street. As part of the 350 Washington Street project, Mr. Petruzziello contributed money to the Town to help further improve the timing at this intersection. If the traffic can flow off High Street through that, it means that the cars sitting on Ames Street and Court Street have to wait longer. A major problem at the intersection of Washington Street and High Street, at least during the morning commute, is that the cars are backed up from that intersection all the way down. Improved timing of the signal to help move the cars through, at the expense of those on Ames Street and Court Street, should be helpful. They continue to work with the Town in explaining that the donation Mr. Petruzziello made is to help with the movement at that signal.

Mr. Cram said it would an improvement to they could dedicate it as a right turn lane. However, the end result would be conflicting signage if the Town still wanted the parking. There is plenty of parking behind the Registry of Deeds, and it is never full. The spaces serve the courthouse and the courthouse facilities. Very few people are parking at 9 or 10 a.m. in those spaces to walk to Dedham Square. Mr. Podolski said the parking in front of the Registry could be removed without a problem. However, the Planning Board was not consulted on that. Mr. Zahka said this was raised as something the Applicant could do. It would be interesting if they did it on a test basis for one month; he felt that this would definitely show improvement. Mr. Podolski did not understand why Dedham Square light going toward Needham is greener longer. It stops people from going through the Square to East Dedham.  Mr. Cram said it may have something to do with trying to clear it in between. 

The distance from the entrance/exit of 360 Washington Street to 350 Washington Street is about 125 feet with a right of way in between. Mr. Podolski said there are a lot of chances for conflict with people either leaving for work or coming home. Mr. O’Brien said that nothing will affect the traffic issues, but something needs to be done in that area. He did not understand why the Board of Selectmen is not pushing MassDOT. Mr. McCarthy had offered town assistance in talking to MassDOT to show that this is a town issue, not a developer issue. Mr. O’Brien asked about the right of way and whether it is close to the easement. Mr. McKay said it is a dead end with no access from Harris Street. The Applicant is fully responsible for plowing and maintenance of that area. The cigar store rolls its dumpster out. Mr. O’Brien pointed out that their air conditioning unit juts out, but Mr. Petruzziello said there is 8 feet to the property line, and he has another five feet, so it is about 13 feet wide. Mr. Zahka said it is 6 feet off the easement from the Applicant’s property line to the building; they are not right up against the abutting building. Mr. O’Brien asked the Applicant to do whatever he could with regard to the traffic. He did like the change in the building. There will be concrete sidewalks, and the telephone poles will be removed. The wires in front of 350 Washington Street will all be underground, which will be a major aesthetic improvement. This was not part of the original approval, although the Board did note it. There will be a conduit across the road. 

Mr. Findlen, Senior Project Manager at McMahon Associates, is the peer review consultant retained by the Planning Board to do a site plan review; the Applicant pays for this. He does not work for the Applicant or the Town. He said that the intersection of High Street/Court Street/Ames Street has been a longstanding issue since NewBridge on the Charles came before the Planning Board ten years ago, and the lights have never been re-timed. There have been “Band-Aids” put on the intersection for a few projects, which include suggestions about timing, delays, etc., but they have never been implemented. In light of the contribution by the Applicant as part of the 350 Washington Street project, something should be done. He will work with everyone in this regard. He said he did not think it could handle much more. 

Mr. Findlen had 25 comments, some minor, some substantial because of safety and circulation, 8 related to the traffic study, and 17 related to the site. He submitted his review on February 1, 2017, and got comments back.  He sent his comments on April 20, 2017. He just received the Applicant’s response on Monday and has not had the opportunity to fully review it. Prior to this last review, ten issues were resolved; 15 are left. He hoped that this newest response will address the remaining issues. He also just received the AutoTURN information. 

Mr. Findlen will look at whether there is a conflict with all the entering and exiting, as well as the volumes coming in, maybe during peak hours. Mr. Zahka noted the MassDOT timing issue at the Marine Rotary and its impact on Washington Street. Mr. Findlen suggested another meeting with MassDOT, the Board of Selectmen, Mr. McCarthy, Joseph Flanagan, Director of the Department of Public Works, and Jason Mammone, P.E., Director of Engineering. A letter is needed from Fire Chief Spillane regarding emergency access. Mr. McCarthy will remind him to do this. The building is fully sprinklered, and exterior walls are fire rated. 

Mr. O’Brien saw a notation from the Police Department about installing cameras, and noted a concern about “No Left Turn,” which he said would probably be ironed out. The e-mail from the Police Chief was forwarded to the Applicant, and they discussed this. The Chief sent a follow up e-mail, which Mr. Zahka interpreted that he was satisfied with the responses. In terms of the camera, all of the Applicant’s buildings have cameras, and this one will as well. 

Economic Development Director John Sisson sent a letter asking if it was possible to redesign the building so that the first floor could be converted to commercial space rather than parking. Parking access to the building would be through the right of way. This would mean that the project would change considerably, as the ZBL requires one parking space for each dwelling unit. The residential parking would be reduced if additional commercial space was added. Mr. Sisson thought this should be brought to the Planning Board for consideration. The Applicant was not initially adverse to the idea, but there is an economic component to changing the project. Mr. Podolski said the project is not in a preliminary design phase anymore, and Mr. O’Brien commented that this would be a major re-design, not a simple re-drawing. 

Mr. Podolski was going to suggest that the Applicant reduce the building to three stories with retail on the first floor and eliminate the parking. However, he does not think it would be economically feasible, and the Applicant has the right to do the building the way he has proposed it. He would appreciate it if the Applicant would be willing to consider it. Mr. Petruzziello was willing to do that, but it has to make economic sense. Under the ZBL, the Planning Board establishes the requirement for additional parking in Dedham Square, so it could be handled within the existing application. Mr. McKay said the building itself would not change and the footprint would stay the same, but the parking would be eliminated. People have commented that there needs to be something else in the Square, i.e., a variety or convenience store, as there are so many restaurants already. The Applicant recognizes this as a commercial property owner. If commercial space expands, it enables bringing in something other than a restaurant. There are a lot of positives to what has been discussed, and now they are getting into the mix of uses of the commercial. If it expands, it gives the ability to bring in something of a magnitude that would help compensate for the loss. The Applicant will run his economics prior to the next meeting, and hopefully it will work. He is not opposed to a commercial business. He said, however, that he would be reluctant to go through peer review from the very beginning with that kind of change. Mr. Petruzziello said that if the Board likes the idea, he would like to see if they have any other ideas. If it gets to that point and economics work, it is a major re-design.

Mr. Steeves said there are enough curb cuts in town, and he supports closure of some of them. Mr. Aldous agreed. However it is strictly up to Mr. Petruzziello. He should not be forced into doing this. Mr. O’Brien said wanted to clarify that nothing would change with residential; this would be in addition to it. Mr. Petruzziello said that he would take the top floor off. He did not know what the height would be. He would reduce the number of apartments to 20-22 units with the required amount of parking. There would be 20 parking spaces downstairs in the lower level. There would be maybe 7,000 square feet of retail. Mr. McKay said that, at the very least, the massing of the building would be less than it is now if a whole floor was taken off. If a partial story is taken off, it would set the building back off Washington Street and be a dramatic difference. If a whole floor was taken off, they would look into trying to get additional height in commercial. This is something they would try to take advantage of. Mr. Podolski thanked Mr. Petruzziello for taking this into consideration. He will let the Board know what he wants to do. He commended Mr. Petruzziello, who serves on the Dedham Square Steering Committee as a developer. This committee is taking another look at how the Square is operating and will hopefully come up with ideas that will alleviate traffic, create parking, and deal with the different types of retail. He praised Mr. Petruzziello for his work in renovating the Square and providing the town with beautiful new buildings. 

Mr. Steeves moved to continue the Public Hearing to May 18, 2017, as a special meeting, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote to continue was unanimous at 4-0.[footnoteRef:3]   [3:  As noted, Vice Chair John Bethoney recused himself from this Public Hearing, and was not present in the building for any discussion, consideration, or vote.] 



Mr. Bethoney arrived at the meeting at 7:55 p.m.

	Applicant:	
	Dalco Realty Trust

	Project Address:
	825 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	ANR-04-17-2218

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	Kevin F. Hampe, Esq., 411 Washington Street, Dedham, MA
David Webster, Federal Realty


 
The Applicant is seeking endorsement of an approval not required for 1,472 square feet, which would be subdivided off a larger parcel at 825 Providence Highway. It is currently owned by Dalco Realty Trust. They are not asking for a buildable lot, but to combine it with the Dalzell lot to improve the access/egress area, and for safety purposes as the Dalzell parcel is developed in the future. Mr. McCarthy reviewed the plan, and did not see any reason why it could not be endorsed. Mr. Aldous asked if there was anyone that they had in mid to occupy the Dalzell building. Mr. Hampe said they are entertaining the idea, but there has not been anyone to date. Mr. Bethoney moved to endorse the ANR as presented, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0.  


	Applicant:	
	Boston Bread d/b/a Panera Bread

	Project Address:
	725 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA

	Zoning District:
	Highway Business 

	Representative(s):
	· Kevin F. Hampe, Esq., 411 Washington Street, Dedham, MA
· David Webster, Federal Realty
· David LaPointe, RLA, LEED AP, Beals & Thomas, Reservoir Corporate Center, 144 Turnpike Road, Southborough, MA 01772
· Brandon Schrenker, P.E., Walker Parking Consultants, 20 Park Plaza, Suite 1202, Boston, MA 02116

	Town Consultant:
	Steven C. Findlen, McMahon Associates 



The Applicant has been to DRAB regarding the building design; this was changed due to their comments. The ZBA granted waivers for signage and relief for the drive-thru. The traffic consultant addressed the 22 issues brought up by Mr. Findlen. 

1. Traffic impact study. This has been addressed.
2. Access for deliveries, garbage trucks, fire trucks. AutoTURN studies for the different truck movements have been included in the site plan set. 
3. Parking supply. More detail was given on this.
4. Handicapped parking spaces. There are two handicapped spaces at the front entrance, and these have been marked and are on the plan. The handicapped signs are in bollards at the end of the spaces per Building Commissioner Kenneth Cimeno’s comments.  New islands were incorporated in the larger parking lot to provide pedestrian access without having to walk down drive aisles. 
5. Stop signs and stop bars have been included as cars exit the Panera parking lot into the larger parking field.  
6. There will be a new crosswalk across the main drive aisle from the Plaza for pedestrians. It will be appropriately signed, have textured pavement, and will be painted.
7. Handicapped curb ramps were installed at the crosswalks.
8. Trash and loading. The trash area has been moved per the plan.
9. The doorway used for putting trash out has been adjusted to give employees a shorter walk to the dumpster. 
10. Deliveries and the garbage truck were included in the AutoTURN studies. 
11. Landscaping will incorporate more traditional shrubs instead of ornamental grasses. There will be some ornamental grass, perennial such as coreopsis, and flowering trees. 
12. Waivers have been included in a table on the front sheet of the plans, and the building footprint has been updated to reflect the revised building plan.

Mr. LaPointe said that a waiver for parking space size was not necessary. Mr. Bethoney asked if the plantings will be as proposed, noting that the majority of plants are dead and have never been replaced. Mr. LaPointe said they would; these will be included on the plan set. Mr. Steeves asked what the time frame was for the landscaping. Mr. LaPointe said the Panera site would be done first, and the rest of the Plaza will be done after that. It will take longer to do the Star Market end of the site, probably a year-and-a-half or two years due to budgeting concerns, but the Panera site will be done immediately. Mr. Podolski said this will be in the Certificate of Action. The pylon sign will be moved a bit to the north. Some of the plants will be able to withstand snow storage conditions. Mr. Steeves said that years ago, snow was going to be removed from the site; Mr. Webster said they have been doing a better job of that. The landscaped areas on the back of the Plaza on Washington Street have not been included in the proposal. Mr. Bethoney said it is nonconforming to the plan of record to a significant degree, and should conform. Mr. Webster agreed. 

Mr. Bethoney asked where the large flagpole will be on the site. Mr. LaPointe said it has not been included on the plans; Mr. Webster said it would be considered. Mr. Bethoney said it is a humble request, but is not required. If they put one in, it should be in a prominent location and well lit. Mr. Podolski made a suggestion that the flag be put on the Panera side, and that they could take care of the flag. Mr. O’Brien asked about the cut-through traffic coming from Route 1 to Route 1A. Mr. Hampe said there would be traffic calming with a three-way STOP sign when you first enter the site, and two traffic calming humps along the side of the Plaza.

Mr. Findlen, Senior Project Manager at McMahon Associates, is the peer review consultant retained by the Planning Board to do a site plan review; the Applicant pays for this. He does not work for the Applicant or the Town. Mr. Findlen said the review has been a long, thorough process. All issues have been resolved. The 40 parking spaces and two handicapped spaces within the pad site are sufficient. The Applicant needs to provide safe access for the people using the gym, and the revisions to the crosswalk area are sufficient. Mr. Podolski said that people can still park there and walk up to the gym. He asked if any further mitigation was needed. Mr. Hampe said that the Applicant will address parking with the tenants, and have employees park in the area closer to Star Market; this is controlled in the leases and there could be fines if it is not done. Mr. Podolski said this should be in the Certificate of Action. 

Mr. Bethoney thanked the Applicant for looking into the landscaping types and getting away from a lot of the grasses. He asked if they, as professionals, would agree that the project has evolved into a better project as a result of the review process in place in the Town. The Applicant agreed that it has. He said that the ultimate goal is to improve projects.

No one in the audience spoke in favor or against the proposal.

Mr. Steeves moved to approve the minor site plan project as amended and proposed by the Applicant subject to a mutually agreed upon Certificate of Action. Mr. Bethoney seconded the motion for discussion. 

Mr. Bethoney asked that the flagpole be put in a specific location, height, etc., on the plans prior to submitting the final plans for endorsement. He also asked that the COA commit the Applicant to bringing any portion of the site that has not been subject to this review into compliance with the plan of record. Mr. Podolski asked the Applicant come up with a timetable for the landscaping on the other side of the site near Star Market. Mr. Bethoney asked when the Applicant plans to discuss the current Panera location and the area to the south. Mr. Webster said they will have something before the end of the year. Mr. Podolski agreed to that. Mr. Webster stated that they appreciated the process, and that the project is better for it. He did not want to say that they are never coming back. Mr. Podolski gave credit to Federal Realty, Mr. Findlen, and Mr. LaPointe. Mr. Hampe said that the design input really helped, and Mr. Bethoney thanked the architect and the engineer for listening carefully to the Board and Mr. Findlen. 

With a motion having been made and seconded, the Board voted unanimously, 5-0, to approve the project. Mr. Bethoney moved to approve waivers for the radii of the driveway curbs and the 20 foot landscape buffer across the entire frontage. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 5-0.  Mr. Bethoney moved to approve a waiver for 873 parking spaces instead of the 1,351 required. Mr. Bethoney requested that the waiver be included with the additional waivers noted on the plan in a way that is clear. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. Updated plans will be submitted.


	Applicant:	
	Marybeth Reddish

	Project Address:
	25 Eled Way, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-01-17-2191

	Zoning District:
	LMA, FPOD

	Representative(s):
	· Kevin F. Hampe, Esq., 411 Washington Street, Dedham, MA
· Marybeth Reddish, Agent/Owner 
· Matthew Bombaci, P.E., Bohler Engineering, 352 Turnpike Rd, Southborough, MA 01772

	Town Consultant:
	Steven Findlen, McMahon Associates


 
The Applicant came in for a scoping session for minor site plan review on February 23, 2017. The site contains a warehouse building with a contractor’s yard. There is a lumber yard in front, a pizza shop and condominiums to the right, and a collision center in back. The new tenant will be Xchange Leasing, a subsidiary of Uber, which that leases vehicles to people to drive for them instead of using their own cars. Leasing can be from three days to three years, and cars are returned to the site when the lease is up. The cars will be stored on the site, and a portion of the building would be used for an office. Hours of operation would be 8 a.m. to 5 p.m., Monday through Saturday. A representative from Uber was present and explained the business. Access to the site is via a 20 foot driveway; the site itself is fairly isolated. They have gone to DRAB for signage and ZBA for waivers from the Town of Dedham Sign Code for a pylon sign on River Street. The building fronts on Paradise Lane and is well-screened. All the activity for the use will be primarily on the opposite side.

NOTE:  Mr. Bombaci was very difficult to understand due to the faintness of his voice, the speed with which he spoke, and his propensity for mumbling and trailing off when speaking. Every attempt was made to try to decipher his comments.

There will be 32 parking spaces to service the property, 36 stacked parking spaces for Xchange Leasing in the parking lot, and 12 spaces within the building. The spaces will be stacked. The entrance will be handicapped accessible, and there will be two handicapped spaces. There will be perimeter landscaping on the commercial side for which they will request waivers. There is existing landscaping on the Paradise Lane side. The maximum number of vehicles will be 68 plus 12 in the building. Mr. Podolski said this should be called out on the plan.

There were 20 comments from McMahon, including signage for internal circulation and a one-way sign. A letter was received from Jason Mammone, P.E., Director of the Engineering Department, that had a lot of questions regarding providing the right datum. The current owner allows the Town of Dedham to access through their site; this practice will continue. The Applicant will furnish an as-built plan as requested. Mr. Hampe said they have just been able to provide the last couple of items requested, but is not sure if they have been reviewed. He believed that the Applicant has answered all the questions to this point. Mr. Aldous asked if they had satisfied Mr. Mammone’s questions.  Mr. Bombaci said they had, but they have not yet heard back from him. Mr. Aldous noted that the two parking spaces about which Mr. Mammone was concerned are the two handicapped spaces; only one was shown on the plan. This has been rectified. Mr. Bombaci said there are three wall packs of existing lighting. Mr. Podolski wanted them to be sure that there is no shedding off site; Mr. Hampe said that most of the lighting is away from the residential area. Mr. Steeves asked how snow will be handled. Mr. Hampe said the road is a private way and the family takes care of it. Snow storage will be to the left by the contractor’s side. Mr. O’Brien noted that Mother Brook is nearby and this could be an environmental issue. Mr. Bombaci said they will make sure drainage goes back onto the site, but will check on this. Mr. O’Brien said that there can be no dumping of snow or anything else, and no drainage of oil into the water. Mr. Steeves cautioned the Applicant to be careful of the gas meters, as these can impact vehicles entering and existing the site via Eled Way. This is more related to aisle width in terms of travel. Mr. Podolski suggested placing some bollards, and Mr. Findlen agreed. 

Most of Mr. Findlen’s issues were regarding site access, safety, and parking. He had a productive phone conversation with the Applicant shortly after they received his letter, and he was confident that these can be resolved. Parking is the big issue. They have clarified the second handicapped space and the circulation. Mr. Findlen said the masonry business will require a percentage of storage, but it will be considerably reduced by the project. Mr. Cimeno thought there is more than 20% outside; this will be clarified. Mr. Findlen said that he will work with the Applicant regarding the storage area. Ms. Reddish said the cement contractor has a site in Rhode Island or Seekonk, MA, and will move the overflow. The number of cars will be called out in the Certificate of Action and on the plan.

Fire Chief William Spillane wanted to have a lock box or a key to the existing gate in case of emergency. Mr. Bombaci said the gate will be kept in place. Mr. O’Brien said the existing sidewalk is not in good shape. Mr. Bombaci said this would be redone. Mr. O’Brien asked who owned the dumpster. Ms. Reddish said it belongs to her brother-in-law, who will move it to another site.  Mr. Bombaci said the mason is hardly there, and Mr. Podolski said there is no need for a dumpster. 

Mr. O’Brien asked about the operation of Uber.  Vehicles will be serviced and cleaned off site.  They have a relationship with Maaco and Pep Boys. Rachael School, 21 Paradise Lane, asked how drivers are screened. The Uber representative said that Xchange Leasing is an independent subsidiary of Uber, who does background checks on the drivers. CORI checks are also done. Only drivers who pass the screening can apply. Mr. Bethoney said that there will be conditions in the Certificate of Action that the site will be used only for storage and leasing of vehicles, and that maintenance will be done off-site. 

Mr. Podolski continued this meeting until May 11, 2017.



Old/New Business
Mr. Ralph moved to approve adding a gate in the fence at 19 Court Street, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. 

Approval of Certificate of Action, 277 Milton Street:  Mr. Bethoney moved to approve, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. 

Approval of Certificate of Action, Gonzalez Field:  Mr. Bethoney moved to approve, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. 

Approval of Revised Certificate of Action, Amazon:  Mr. Bethoney moved to approve as presented, seconded by Mr. Steeves. The vote to approve was unanimous at 5-0. 

Mr. Bethoney moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Aldous. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. The meeting ended at 10:15 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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